RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
January Minutes 2019

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 21st January 2019.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet,  Mr Denton, Mr Wood, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mr Carmichael 
Also present: Mrs Penollar (Clerk)

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:
Resolved: That the minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 17th December 2018 had previously been circulated be agreed and signed as a correct record. 

	4. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
High priority in bold
· Dedicated email addresses for Councillors and Speedwatch
· TPOs on trees in the conservation area
· Tree surgery quote for along Amherst Hill
b. Highways
i) It was noted that Kent Highways do not permit any other supplier to provide the speed indicator devices for use on Kent Highways so further quotes have not been sought and that Cllr Chard has confirmed that the Member’s funds are still available this year to match the Parish Council’s contribution. The residents nearest the sites agreed by Kent Highways have been written to directly and there have been no queries raised since those letters were sent last week. It was discussed and agreed to install black posts. 
Resolved: That Riverhead Parish Council contribute £3,738.86 +VAT together with a matching contribution from the KCC Member’s grant towards the supply and installation of the Parish Speed Indicator Device Scheme approved for use on the Kent Highways network. 
ii) Other matters
· Street lights
· Streetlights have finished converting the remaining lights to LED and will insert a back panel to 2 lights on Chipstead Lane that now have increased light pollution.
· Footpaths and pavements
· Village working parties were set for the 2nd Saturday 9.30-11.30 of March and September so that they can be known fixed dates in volunteers’ calendars. The dates are 9th March and 14th September this year.
· Street furniture 
· The fountain now will be cleaned and refilled at the next working party. Cllr Wood will investigate ownership of the over-hanging bush that causes most of the debris in the fountain
· Cllr Colnet offered to replace a light bulb at the Heights.
· A potential D of E volunteer to carry out the watering of the planters again this year is checking insurance cover with the D of E Scheme.
· The plastic window to the noticeboard at Brittains Lane has been cracked and the carpenter carrying out the repair to the case will advise the clerk of the increased cost to replace it.
· A new gateway can be attached to the existing Riverhead sign on London Road using the existing posts. The cost and installation was discussed and will be in the agenda for approval next month. 
· It was agreed to ask local residents, who raised the issue of a memorial plaque on the Shoreham Lane bridge to commemorate the 1927 railway accident, if they would volunteer to pursue permission from Network Rail to fit such a plaque. This was last attempted by the Parish Council in 2009. Local railway enthusiasts and Sevenoaks Rail Travellers group could possibly help.
· Now there are no longer weekend parking charges, Cllr Colnet will deliver a wooden pallet to support the salt bag in the carpark.
· Traffic and local parking
· There are now 10 local businesses with free parking at Miller and Carter.
· A flyer on residential driveway parking schemes suitable for facebook advertising will be posted shortly. Cllr Wood will also hand deliver some to the local residents.
· It was agreed to set up further dates for Speedwatch, including one on a Sunday on Worships Hill following a request from a resident. Volunteers wishing to set up their own dates will need to inform Cllr Stewart in advance so it can be recorded correctly. Cllr Stewart will investigate whether a suitable bag can be found to move the bulky equipment around. 
· Local business and services
· The Post Office has confirmed that the Riverhead Library would only be considered for local post office position, but not as a main post office and would mean it would be only viable in conjunction with retail too. Cllr Hooper is now trying to make sure KCC and the Post Office get in contact with each other to discuss further.
· Break in on Uplands Way resulting in theft of 2 cars
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Cllr Colnet and his son were thanked for carrying out various minor repairs in the Village Hall this month.
· Two new regular hirers are up and running.
· It was agreed that the local branch of a national charity could hire the hall on a Saturday night for a fundraising purposes free of cost as it was likely to be unused that night. There had been no other queries made to date. 
d. Parkland
i) The minutes of the Parkland Committee meeting were distributed and reviewed. Although there are some outstanding questions from one of the preferred contractors, it was agreed that the application for a grant should be progressed to meet the application deadline of 1st February for the first type of grant. Therefore the maximum application amount was increased from £8,500.00 to £11,023.00 and a 10% contribution included from the Parish Council should it be necessary.
Resolved: To apply for up to £11,023.00 from Ibstock Enovert to carry out Parkland improvements including aeration of an ancient Oak, a Wellingtonia and a Pine tree, clearance of brambles and thistles throughout the Parkland, establishment of an Orchard and repairs to the steps and paths in the Dell area with 10% contribution from Riverhead Parish Council.
ii) The previous correspondence from residents who have fenced in Parish Council land was discussed where they did seek permission to fence it in to reduce noise pollution and prevent access to their garden due to the increased use of the Dell area by teenagers especially at night. The request from the residents to put in a new hedge to help reduce continuing noise pollution was discussed and it was noted that there is no longer room to put a hedge on the Parkland side of the fence due to the drop into the Dell area. It was agreed that the Parkland ground on the residents’ side of the fence would be suitable for a hedge if the residents wished to use it. Clerk was asked to ensure the residents were written to every 5 years to remind everyone of the land ownership.
Resolved: To permit a neighbour to plant hedge on Council owned land on the Parkland boundary with their garden at their expense.
iii) Other matters
· The Parkland contractor has submitted an invoice for £744.00 for work already completed under the previous quote which includes the completed tree surgery and tidying up of the banks between the dams. It also included the cost of reinstating the dam once it was realised that the stream was much deeper than previously thought and the work had to stop. It was agreed to pay this bill from the deposit already made.
· The revised quote to finish de-silting the stream is now £2,604.00 and as a variation to the original contract will cost an additional £936.00. It was agreed to fund from reserves as permitted by section 12.3 of the Council’s Financial Regulations rather than delay the project.
· The use of a post to display a deep water sign was discussed and agreed as more suitable than using a tree. The cost to supply and install the sign and post was estimated to be £125 and the Clerk was asked to instruct the contractor to proceed as soon as possible subject to revised wording on the sign. 
· The representative from Parkrun who visited the Parkland has confirmed that it is probably unsuitable for these events for a variety of reasons.
· The Forager, Mr Grant, will be permitted to use the Parkland on Sunday 12th May and Saturday 28th September this year. Cllr Himsworth will ask to participate free of charge unless an alternative meeting can be arranged. 
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· The minutes of the Open Spaces Committee meeting were distributed for review.
· The RICS survey and current lease for the Scout site were reviewed by the committee in detail and areas identified that needed to be discussed with the Scouts at a meeting arranged for 29th January. It is thought that if the Scouts pay the ground rent and maintenance as per the RICS report, then there is no need to seek approval from the Secretary of State to issue the lease.
· All allotment rent has been received and there are currently no vacancies and one person on the waiting list.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· The Communications Committee will discuss the appointment of a Data Protection Officer and make a recommendation at the next full council meeting. 

	5. FINANCE
a. The National Joint Council for Local Government services has agreed a pay award effective from 1 April 2019, which will result in a 2% increase for the clerk. The Clerk’s contract of Employment agrees to follow this pay award scheme. 
Resolved: To adopt the new pay scale for the Clerk from 1 April 2019 as agreed by the National Joint Council for Local Government Services which is a 2% increase in annual salary. 
b. The Clerk’s contract of employment provides for movement up the pay scheme level due to an increase in experience over 4 years. Thereafter any changes to the pay scheme require the Clerk to obtain the professional qualification. However the contract does recognise long service and awards 2 extra days holiday after 5 years continuous service. 
Resolved: To increase the Clerk’s leave entitlement to 13 working days per year on April 2019 after 5 years’ continuous service. 
c. There was one amendment requested by the Communications Committee to propose that a mail drop service is used to deliver the annual Chairman’s letter. The estimated cost of this is £300.00 and would increase the draft budget deficit to £53,286.00 which would still be covered by the proposed precept of £53,310.00. 
Resolved: To approve the budget for 2019/20 with a deficit of £53,286.00 and to set the precept at £53,310.00 with no change to Band D tax charge £42.68.
d. The list of payments distributed for review totalled £18,648.75 and included a payment to Streetlights for the final phase of LED refurbishment to the parish council owned street lights for £15,900 including VAT. 
e. Other matters to report
· Income received is £4,399.09 and includes a VAT refund of £2,373.84.
· The office printer had to be replaced and currently a 2nd hand one has been rented at an estimated monthly cost of £30-40 per month including all inks, drums and maintenance. 
· The 3rd quarter finance report has been distributed and reviewed. 
· The summary of suppliers paid more than £500 in a quarter has been updated and was distributed.
· The current internal auditor will be re-appointed next month for the year. It was noted that it has been beneficial having an internal auditor that visits the office occasionally with minimal notice to the clerk. 

	6. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
18/03769/HOUSE - 39 Longmeadow, TN13 2QY 
First floor side extension. 
18/03867/HOUSE - 7 Barnfield Road, TN13 2AY 
Demolition of existing single storey side extension. Erection of two storey 
side extension and part single, part two storey rear extension with skylights. Alterations 
to fenestration
SE/19/00056/HOUSE - 5 Lyndhurst Drive, TN13 2HD
Infill extensions to ground floor.
SE/19/00093/HOUSE - 70 Bullfinch Lane, TN13 2EB
Loft conversion with dormer window and skylights.
· Planning permission was granted for 61 Marlborough Crescent and 28 Uplands Way. 

	7. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was distributed and councillors reminded to ask the Clerk if interested in seeing any item.
· All councillors were reminded of open consultations being carried out by SDC and KCC and reminded to complete as an individual if interested.
· The SDC tree officer is hopeful that Network Rail will fund new trees in Sevenoaks District following the recent removal of many trees along the railway line that are not being replaced. Please let the clerk know if you have any suggestions of ideal sites for new trees in Riverhead?
· Mrs Miles will advertise for volunteers to run Riverhead in Bloom in the local paper. 
· An Open Letter to Councillors from the NALC Chief Executive will be emailed to councillors and any issues to discuss in a council meeting should be notified to the clerk before 11 February in case it needs to go on the agenda for next month.
· There is a press release from SDC summarising how the next round of CIL levy has been distributed will be distributed on request. It was noted that of the £2m available, £1.2m has been allocated to Sevenoaks Town Council for the redevelopment of the Sevenoaks Community Centre. 

	8. CLERK’S OFFICE
· A draft of the new Standing Orders that follow the proforma issued by NALC will be distributed during the month. One of the major clarifications that has come to light is that all Committee meetings must be open to the public whereas sub committees do not. All councillors were asked to bear this in mind when they review the draft.
· The Annual Parish Meeting date was agreed as 9th May, which will be after the next parish election date. 
· A summary of work required as identified from the risk assessments that needs addressing specifically was distributed and Chairs of each committee asked to delegate the work if necessary and liaise with Clerk to ensure the work is carried out.
· The Clerk advised that she has received information of the procedures to follow on the death of a senior Royal. 



The meeting closed at 9.00 pm
6

